

MINUTES
September 30, 2008, 10:00 a.m. -12:00 p.m.

	Present
	Steve Carlisle, Robert Kehrberg, Pat Brown, Dana Sally, Michael Dougherty, Beth Lofquist, Linda Stanford, Carol Burton, Bob McMahan, Chris Pratt, Wendy Ford, Scott Higgins, Kyle Carter


	Recorder
	Anne Aldrich



ANNOUNCEMENTS/INFORMATION
	Scott
	The new IRB program is on our webpage, effective September 1st.  We want faculty, staff and students to complete training before they begin the research process.



	Scott
	There will be a Faculty Scholarship Recognition week beginning on February 16 and a reception on February 18.  We will showcase all faculty activities throughout the whole week with a display in the library.  There will be a call for proposals in October and November. Please put this date on your calendars. This event will replace the Faculty Research Reception typically held in April and it is being co-sponsored by Graduate Studies and Research, Undergraduate Studies, Hunter Library, and the Honors College.


	Pat
	We are working on a contract with the National Guard.  They have visited WCU twice looking at our site and academic programs.  This would bring up to 300 service members on campus for two weeks the latter part of May and then a second group at a later date.  This particular group serves the southeast and Puerto Rico.  They would be housed in Central Hall with officers in Norton and the Greek Village.  We are looking at the flexibility of classrooms and office space for their team and the fitness center.  We have been working with Facilities Management and Residential Living.  We will make a decision next week and then we have to put together a budget and formal proposal.  It is important not to marginalize our resources.  We will have Joe Walker come to the Provost Council for an update as soon as possible.  This will bring our summer numbers up on campus considerably. The first year is considered a pilot then there will be a three year contract.  This is a recruitment tool for us as well.  The National Guard has to put their recommendation together for the Department of Defense.  We should have a final answer in December.  



	Bob
	Kyle has assigned Bob the chair of the Merit Raise Task Force comprised of department heads and faculty.  Please forward recommendations for members to Bob for individuals who are outstanding in their thoughtfulness about this process.  



	Kyle
	Kyle commended Robert on the brochure on the new faculty in his college.  



	Michael
	Michael thanked COD for their work on the Teacher Recruitment Plan Workbook.  He appreciated all the effort.



	Robert
	Robert distributed an electronic journal on legal issues with URLs.  He felt these are worth looking at for departments.  



	Minutes
	Under Certificates, Anne will add to the last sentence “from each college.”

Under Program Review, Anne will change the minutes to reflect Faculty Senate comments will come to the Provost.   With those changes the minutes stand approved.




DISCUSSION

	Supplemental Instruction Passing/Failure Rates
(Carol)
	Carol distributed a hand out showing courses that have for the past three years met the threshold of 33% failure rates. She asked if there is another mechanism the deans would like to use to identify courses for supplemental instruction beyond the 33% indicator.  COD reviewed the handout.  Discussion ensued and suggestions were made to Carol.  Once we are sure it is accurate, there will be many questions for the deans to take back to their colleges.  This will be one of our dashboard indicators.  Pat asked if the course required for distance students and now being recommended for resident but is not required for them, is having an impact.  The data does not tell us if we are dealing with distance and resident.  This will come back to COD at a later date.



	Action Item
	Kyle asked the deans to share this information with department heads.  If you have questions about the accuracy of the data, please let Carol know.


	Summer Session (Beth)
	Beth has created a model with all resident courses from last summer, including faculty with academic year salaries, and has come up with “what if scenarios” to see if we can move towards a new funding of faculty using their annual base.  Today’s discussion is to concentrate on the .025 column about salary with the cap.  

Discussion ensued. With high paid faculty and low enrolled courses you operate at a loss; most classes that meet or exceed enrollment operate at a profit.  We need to find a balance.  Discussion ensued.  Kyle has found the high normative figure is 33% which may be what we strive for.  There would be a minimum pay in place.  Beth reviewed the handout regarding college minimums with COD.  Deans would have to use their normal operating budget for materials, administrative overhead, etc.  

We need to hire a director of summer programs to work with deans to promote summer, etc., at about $75,000 including benefits.  Kyle has a reserve fund that might be used in part to do away with administrative overhead for summer.  Deans would not get any of the reserve and would be betting on the future but get a return on summer and could work to build up for the future.  

There is a Summer Session task force meeting every Thursday – courses for summer session are being built now.  Discussion ensued. Kyle pointed out FPAC and Kimmel as two entities less likely in making this model work for them.  With creativity they can be successful, but still not as successful as the other colleges.  Resident courses bring in fees so it will provide more E&T funds for all the colleges--FPAC and Kimmel benefit from that.  We can also add summer salary to base which inflates salary which can impact retirement (based on last four years salary base).  This could inspire some faculty near retirement.  This will require colleges to look at summer as part of the academic year allowing them to free up time in the fall and /or spring for co-ops, etc.  This will not show up until 2010.  

Remember summer is not fundable; deans will have to balance these issues.  There is an assumption that there is a finite number of student credit hours and if those go into summer, colleges lose.  This may be an incorrect assumption.  If summer becomes more of a viable option for students, does this increase the number of students we have during the fall and spring?  This is something we don’t know.  We also need to be consistent regarding pay model for distance and resident instruction.  Pat will sit on this task force.  Discussion ensued. 

The goal is to create a revenue generating model in order to energize the deans to manage their summer.  Bob indicated he would have to figure out a way to make it work for his school that does not create a collective loss, but is still supportive; he needs understand his flexibility.  Discussion ensued.  

We need to find a way to enhance distance education for faculty.  The greatest incentive right now is the payment for on line course development.  What if targets are based on total students, distance and resident?  We do not have distance numbers separated out.  We can come up with a model that is based on numbers including some method of looking at SCH, but we have to remember the revenues are only coming from resident.  We still have to manage this matrix very carefully to maximize the return and educational goals for our programs.  The areas with the greatest potential of loss are graduate programs.  

The first item that needs to be decided is salaries.  Right now Kyle is willing to support the parameters set forth in this document, but would like to start working over the next few years to raise the cap.  Deans need to remind faculty what this means, particularly what this means for faculty close to retirement.  The big change for deans and department heads is that you will be actively engaged in getting courses ready for summer so your programs and courses are viable.  There will be opportunities to develop professional workshops to appeal to the general population.  Deans will have to manage the matrix, look at courses offered last year and make a decision to guarantee some or not.  



	Action Item
	Beth will take COD feedback and incorporate into the documents. Beth will summarize the parameters on moving forward and send it out to deans.  Linda brought up internships.  The formula will not be used for internships, but could give a flat rate for internship coordination.  Robert, Scott and Bob will work with Beth on revenue sharing formula.



	Graduate School and Research Policy (Scott)

	This item will be addressed at the next Provost Council meeting.

	Development Plans (Kyle)
	Kyle wanted to be sure the deans had read Jim Miller’s email.  Development Plans need to come through the Provost Office first.  



	Program Reviews (Melissa)
	Melissa sent out a summary as to how we will proceed with program reviews.  She asked COD if there are any questions.  There were none.



	SCH Task Force (Kyle)
	Kyle asked to see Chris and Linda after the meeting today.  We need to discuss representatives for this committee.  Wendy is chairing.  



	Research Administration Final Monthly Report (Kyle)
	Kyle wanted to be sure deans are looking at these reports they receive from Reggie.  Part of reason Kyle asked they be sent to the deans is so they can track how their college is doing.  As we begin to request a portion of indirect cost recovery it is important we are aware of what grant funds we generate.  Remember the Chancellor over the years has designated a portion of these funds to pay for certain things.  In order for the deans to get a portion, we are going to have to argue for what we add on top of the base:  1) more grants, and 2) reminding faculty we need to charge the full fare.




UPDATES AND REPORTS

	WCU/ECBI Advisory Council (Pat)
	We had our first meeting and it was very successful.  On December 15 we are holding a retreat at the Qualla Arts Center including a tour of the new Cherokee High School.  There was a lot of discussion around the establishment of the new school in the fall and taking over the old 
high school as an educational center.  There was discussion regarding higher education about taking a part in this.  We are looking at the MOU to see if it adequately addresses our interests in the education center.  Likely we will amend or make a new MOU to define the terms.  




c:  Terry Welch
�?





